HARTLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL

The Minutes of the Meeting of Hartlebury Parish Council held at

7pm on Tuesday 8 January 2013
Present: Cllrs P Holden (Chairman), R Kirby (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Boughton-Thomas, Mrs J Jones, 
Mrs L Brookes, D. Stocker, A. Jones, A. Bishop, G. Howard, D Southall, A. Cupper, District Cllr N. Dowty, 
County Cllr M. Broomfield          In Attendance: Ms B Lee (Clerk)
1.   Apologies: Apologies were accepted from Cllrs H J Webb due to sickness and Cllr Mrs Brookes left 
the meeting at 9pm.
2. Declarations of Interest: Dispensations relating to Disclosable Pecuniary Interests required for Agenda Item 5 (b) were received Cllrs Holden, Kirby, Boughton-Thomas, J. Jones, Brookes, Stocker, Bishop, Southall, Cupper & District Cllr Dowty.  Dispensations from Cllrs Howard and A Jones will be provided before the next meeting.  No other interests were declared.  

The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time – see notes appended at the end.    
3.   Minutes The minutes of the meeting held 4 December 2012 were approved.   Matters arising from the

last meeting relating to drains in Lincomb Lane have been reported to Highways by the Clerk and Cllr   Dowty confirmed that the paint marks made in the road indicated that action should be taken within 28 days.

4.  Progress Reports: 
a)  Police Report:  A written report from CSO Leslie was read out.  Cllr A Jones expressed his disappointment at the non-attendance of police at the recent incident relating to motorbike set on fire near Waresley Park.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to PC Carter requesting more regular police attendance at Parish Council meetings.
b)  Clerk’s report:  Environment Agency:  Invitations have been sent out to Mercia Waste, WCC, HPA for a Public Meeting with the EA but no firm responses yet received. The EA have advised that January dates for the two planned ‘drop in’ sessions cannot be met but alternative dates have been provided from mid February.  The Clerk was asked to accept the earliest available February dates and publicise them.  Parish Council Notice board: Second application now made at a cost of £97.50.  Cost of adjustment from wall-hanging to free-standing plus erection not yet known.  Finance:  Following advice from CALC, confirmation of the precept has been delayed pending government notification of precept funding this year. This has now been received and Cllrs approved the precept for 2013/14 remains at £22,100 (unchanged since 2009/10). WDC will, for 2013-14, subsidise the shortfall of approximately £1,700.  Vehicle Activated Sign:  The sign was moved to Quarry Bank (near the New Elizabethan School) and 6,824 ‘hits’ were recorded there in four weeks. The sign is now in Rectory Lane. Cllr Mrs Boughton-Thomas asked the Clerk to notify weekly readings for this area, near Hartlebury CoE Primary School. Discussion took place regarding clear evidence being obtained of excessive speeding and statistics gathered will be passed onto the Police/Safer Roads Partnership for action.  QE 11 Challenge:  The Clerk explained the status of the Village Green registration process and relayed information obtained from the Legal Section, WCC.  Cllrs approved that application via the QE II Challenge was the preferred option as this would allow for future building work for sports/recreational facilities and the PC are promoting new changing rooms & facilities for the Tennis and Football Clubs, which is ongoing.  Parish Grit Bins:  Following the request for yellow WCC grit bins in the seven locations identified by Councillors, the WCC have advised that the three passed on for assessment, i.e. Waresley Park, Inn Lane and Wilson Road have been turned down. The PC may consider purchasing their own green grit bins and paying for the cost of filling them.  No decision was made at this meeting.  Overhanging shrubbery, Inn Lane: WCC have, after three requests, now confirmed that this area is on their list for cutting back of shrubbery on the blind corner opposite Roselands. Part of Inn Lane is to be closed for 14 days from 11 February as WCC are to carry out essential footway reconstruction and damaged kerb works. Hedgerow/parking area near CoE School: This has now been cut back, but a report has been made to Cllr Mrs Boughton-Thomas that workers clearing the site were horrified at the number of cars speeding past Hartlebury CoE School.  The Clerk will progress this with police.
c)  District Councillor’s report:  Ward Walk:  It had been a good day, with positive feedback obtained.  Concerns had been expressed by some residents, in particular regarding the proposed incinerator, state of the roads and speeding.  Cllr Stocker proposed thanks to Cllr Dowty and his officers for the Ward Walk, which Cllrs agreed. Air Quality Monitoring:  Regulatory Services have been consulted but have no plans to monitor the quality of air in Hartlebury parish, as it would be expensive to achieve and not a concern, they feel, as the incinerator, when operational, would be required to operate in accordance with the licence issued.  Cllr Dowty had explained to Regulatory Services that a comparator was necessary, i.e. to enable comparison between the quality of the air now and in (say) five years time.  Cllrs agreed that a reading now was necessary and the Clerk was asked to write to WCC Regulatory Services expressing this view.  Councillor Dowty was thanked for his efforts.
d)  County Councillor’s report:  Safer Road Partnership: In relation to the speeding issues raised during the meeting, Cllr Broomfield advised that he can ask the Head of the Safer Roads Partnership to come and speak about their role, if required. WCC budget: There has been a budget meeting today and £23m savings have to be made by WCC during 2013/14.  This will mean severe cuts. Detailed costings in relation to the proposed incinerator are still awaited and it may be later in the year, e.g. July/August/Sept time before they are known.  This still leaves time for questions to be raised.

e) Parish Hall Management Committee:  Village Hall Fingerposts: The Chairman of the PHMC reminded Cllr Broomfield that the two new fingerposts to signpost the Village Hall have not yet been received and Cllr Broomfield agreed to follow-up.  New appointments:  Two new appointments have been made since the last meeting.  Mrs Wendy Gwilliam has been appointed Booking Clerk and Nathan Maughan, Caretaker. Football Club: The PHMC has been helping the football club by allowing them to change in the foyer. Cllrs agreed this was not ideal and that new changing rooms were needed. Parish Hall website: Roger Inman is compiling a website for the Parish Hall and it is hoped this will be up and running within the next month. Police Report: Cllr Bishop commented on the reported ‘noisy party’ over Christmas.
5. Finance: a) Payments totalling £1074.02 were approved for payment. b) Approval, by majority vote, was given to maintaining the Parish Precept for 2013/14 at £22,100 (see Clerk’s Report). 
6. Parish Plan:  An initial consultation meeting has been arranged in the Village Hall at 7pm on 22d January.  
7. Incinerator: a) Dates for the proposed EA meetings have not yet been confirmed (see Clerk’s Report).  b) HWAG/WAIL update: two residents met with Peter Luff MP last week and he has agreed to help with communication with Defra and the EA. The opinion was expressed that the Leader of the WCC, Cllr Hardman, is not providing Cllr Broomfield full information on the questions that need answering and delay tactics are being used. The Chairman advised he met with HWAG & WAIL representatives and Cllr Dowty before Christmas. Will meet again soon aiming to continue regular monthly dialogue. With the forthcoming elections in May, there is the potential for political changes at the County Council.  
8. Old Worcester Road development: As advised at Public Question Time, this application will come before WDC Planning Committee on 31st January at 2pm with a site visit immediately prior.  
9.  QE II Funding:  The Clerk to progress this application (see Clerk’s report) and a proposal for new facilities for the sports clubs on the Village Green. 
10.
Sub-Committee for Parish Council Website: Cllr Kirby agreed to participate in the maintenance and development of the Parish website.

Correspondence: Cllrs noted that a second letter re the state of the Quarry Bank – to - Inn Lane footpath had been received and a response was still awaited from the developer and WCC
Councillors’ Reports and Items for Future Agenda 

· More waste lorries have been noticed travelling through the village and causing mud on the roads.  Biffa have been telephoned and registration numbers need to be taken to identify to them which lorries are causing these problems.

· Biffa lorries have been seen taking soil to Great Witley, near Witley Court.  The Clerk was asked to contact Great Witley PC to obtain further information.
· Cllr Brookes proposed that the Parish Council writes to John Campion, County Councillor responsible for Localism and invites him to attend a PC meeting.

· A notice in the Kidderminster Shuttle states that a music licence has been applied for re Countryside Nurseries for 9am-11pm, seven days per week.  Cllr Dowty agreed to follow this up.  

· Fly-tipping in Chadwick Lane and Rectory Lane: the Clerk will notify PC Tony Carter.

· Cllr Dowty queried the response to the Severn Trent e-mail regarding drainage. Clerk will chase this up.
· Speeding – dual carriageway: Cllr A Jones agreed to provide the data he obtained. To be circulated to all Councillors.
· Old Worcester Road development: Cllr A Jones proposed a meeting with Planning Officers.
· Cllr A Jones has a letter from John Hobbs (Director of Environmental Services, WCC) regarding methane gas emissions from landfill. He will send a copy to the Clerk and intends to write to him.
· Two complaints: smells, from landfill; (Can be reported directly to Biffa, or WCC Regulatory Services per website information. Information will be placed in the Parish Magazine) and bins left outside the CoE school. Clerk to report latter to Head teacher.
· A request was made for the large board next to the PC Notice Board in Rectory Lane to be removed. Clerk to progress this.
· An accident has damaged railings at the top of the village (corner of Manor Lane/A449).
Date of Next Meetings: 
Playing Fields Committee –                          Monday  21 January 2013 at 7pm (V Hall)
Parish Plan (Initial Consultation) Meeting -Tuesday  22 January 2013 at 7pm (V.Hall)
Parish Council & Planning –                        Tuesday   5 February 2013 at 7pm (V.Hall)
The meeting closed at 9.35 pm

Signed ……………………………………(Chairman)        Dated ……………………………

NOTES FROM PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

Burned out motorbike on Old Worcs Rd: A resident described the event; reported that despite making a report to the police, no police attended. The fire brigade put out the fire. Discussion about the information. The Chairman advised that the matter would be included in Agenda Item 4a).
Old Worcester Road Proposed Development: A resident reported that the application date has been put back and will be considered at the Planning Meeting on 31st January (2.pm).  
British Legion Club (aka ‘The Hartlebury’ club): In response to a query regarding the present status of the Club, it was advised by Cllr Cupper that he understood that it will be opening again, but no firm date was known.
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